

# **Practice report** Value-Based Care Models in Pediatric Mental / Behavioral Health Care

CoLab for Community and Behavioral Health Policy v1.10.03.22

### Contents

Acknowledgments	2
Executive summary	3
Background	4
Overview of partner-engaged scoping review process	5
Review phases & findings	6
I. Narrowing research question	6
II. Narrowing coding focus	8
How are APMs, value, and quality being defined in this VBC literature?	8
How should we articulate the purpose and success of a VBC model in pediatric mental health care?	9
Do different levels of clinical severity require different APMs to improve value?	10
What kinds of measures should APMs incentivize in VBC for pediatric mental health? What measures should link qu	ality
to payment?	14
What do we know about potential harms of APM in VBC for pediatric mental health?	15
Does an APM just mean enhanced reimbursement for evidence-based practices?	16
What approaches to patient attribution are most effective for pediatric mental health VBC models?	17
What contextual factors are enablers or barriers to success for a VBC model in pediatric mental health?	17
III. Confirming presentation of results	18
Recommended courses of care: Evidence & development	18
Assessing severity level for recommended course of care	19
Behavioral health screening process	19
Considerations for clinical courses of care in pediatric mental health	20
1. Prevention / Promotion: Routine primary care	20
2. Mild: Early intervention, secondary prevention	20
3. Moderate: Tertiary prevention, specialty consultation, treatment & coordination	20
4. Complex / Serious: Moderate with complex social needs	20
N. Lealing frauerd	21
IV. LOOKING TORWARD	ZI
	Z I 21
	21
	23
Appenaix A: List of reviewed literature	24
Appendix B: Promising patient-reported outcome measure	26
References	27

University of Washington, Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences



## Acknowledgments

The following individuals and organizations were key contributors to the conceptualization, methods, analysis, interpretation and writing of this report.

CoLab for Community and Behavioral Health Policy, Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, University of Washington

Christine Ackerley, MA

Sarah Cusworth Walker, PhD

Sally Ngo, MPH

Seattle Children's Hospital and Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, University of Washington

Larry Wissow, MD

Brooke Rosen, MD

Jürgen Unützer, MD, MPH, MA

Eric Bruns, PhD

Seattle Children's Hospital Department of Pediatrics

Nicole Kahn, PhD, MEd

Excelsior Health and Wellness

Tara James, MD

Anna Foucek Tresidder, PhD

Andrew Hill, CEO

Kaiser Permanente

Robert Penfold, PhD, MA

Oregon Health Sciences University

John McConnell, PhD, MS, MA

With special thanks to Amerigroup Anthem, Molina Healthcare, Washington State Health Care Authority, and the Washington State Chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics

The views in this report do not reflect the position of the Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, the University of Washington School of Medicine, or the University of Washington

Cite as Ackerley, C., Walker, S.C., Wissow, L., Rosen, B., Ngo, S., Kahn, K., Hill, A., Tressider, A., Unützer, J., Bruns, E., Penfold, R., McConnell, J. (2022) *Value-based care models in pediatrics mental/behavioral health* (Policy Report). CoLab for Community and Behavioral Health Policy University of Washington.

### Executive summary

This policy-focused report synthesizes findings from a partner-engaged scoping review to support health system partners' consideration of **value-based care (VBC)** models and their potential impacts at the intersection of **pediatric populations** and **behavioral/mental health care** (hereafter, mental health care).

Our search was unable to find a single, rigorously conducted study of a child mental health VBC alternative payment model (APM). However, the research literature does provide important insights for value-based payment design that should guide efforts to develop and test any specific models for pediatric mental health.

Here, we present considerations in response to our health system partners' questions, using "recommended courses of care," to offer more concrete examples of what quality looks like in pediatric mental health care and how it could be extended to value-based care.

- Drawing on clinical judgment, partners' experience, and additional literature areas, CoLab recommends two different APMs tailored to primary care and specialty care sites of practice and, in doing so, considers costs and recommended practices for the following five levels of care: promotion and prevention, mild, moderate, serious/complex, and acute/post-crisis.
- We suggest alternative payment models for VBC should <u>specify the expected course of quality care</u> in capitated or bundled contracts while developing <u>shared savings approaches and additional incentives</u> for a small number of quality indicators.
- 3. Given the need for routine collection of multiple measures for effective VBC, CoLab recommends <u>start-up</u> <u>investments to support providers to adopt electronic health records</u> with sufficient front- and back-end reporting to facilitate clinical decision-making, client progress tracking, and the reporting functions needed for billing and monitoring. We recommend providing upfront funds to build providers' capacity to collect and use client symptom and satisfaction measures (see appendix B for details on a promising client feedback measure).
- 4. We recommend continued engagement with <u>clinical training organizations</u> to support the workforce development needed to provide high quality pediatric mental health services.

Recommendations from our review and synthesis are informed by and share some similarities with payment innovations in pediatric mental health care being explored around the nation. For example, Partners for Kids Accountable Care Organization and the Blue Cross Blue Shield Massachusetts's Alternative Quality Contract have implemented APMs with capitated payments and pay-for-performance incentives for various quality targets and process measures.<sup>1-4</sup> Subjecting these innovations to more rigorous study is the next needed step in advancing our understanding of how to measurably increase quality and access to care for this critical population health need.

This report recommends attending to the payer-provider and state-payer relationship when considering the purpose of VBC models and how value is defined by different partners. <u>Payers should consider incentivizing more mental</u> <u>health promotion and early intervention services</u> while maintaining investments in specialty care. To make VBC <u>models attractive, Washington State should consider shared savings models with managed care organizations</u> based on the collective benefit to the state when pediatric mental health care is adequately addressed.

## Background

Mental health challenges for children and youth are widespread, with an urgent and growing need for accessible and high-quality mental and behavioral health care. One in five children in the U.S. have a mental, emotional, developmental, or behavioral disorder, making mental health challenges the leading cause of disability and poor life outcomes facing young people.<sup>5</sup> Yet many children and youth are not receiving the mental health care they need. In 2016, about half of the 7.7 million children with a treatable mental health disorder in the U.S. did not receive adequate treatment.<sup>6</sup> At the same time, treatment of mental disorders accounts for the costliest childhood medical expenditures in our health system.<sup>7</sup>

Policymakers, payers, and providers are increasingly exploring value-based care (VBC) models as a strategy to address problems of both rising healthcare costs and poor outcomes, by paying for value rather than volume of services. Pediatric mental health<sup>\*</sup> needs are a significant public health issue, but evidence on VBC models in this area is nearly nonexistent. Despite considerable interest in the potential of VBC and alternative payment models (APMs), recent reviews have found few approaches that account for the specific needs of children, and evidence on their impact is limited.<sup>1</sup> Similarly, few VBC models have focused on mental and behavioral health care.<sup>8,9</sup> Yet, dominant fee-for-service (FFS) payment models are frequently cited as a barrier to quality in both areas, with practitioners and academics noting that pure FFS models do not support the kind of integrated, coordinated care shown to be effective in pediatric and mental health care.<sup>1,10-13</sup>

Health systems can leverage VBC evidence from other areas to inform ongoing contract and model design to support children and youths' mental health care needs. Although payment reform can have positive impacts, it can also create perverse incentives with unintended consequences.<sup>+</sup> There are concerns that, unless VBC approaches are examined through the dual lenses of pediatric and mental health needs, this vital area could be neglected or potentially harmed by emerging models.

This report seeks to foreground children's behavioral and mental health needs in VBC. To support health system partners' consideration of VBC models and their potential impacts at the intersection of pediatric populations and mental health care, this policy-focused report synthesizes findings from CoLab's partner-engaged scoping review. This review was conducted in Washington State, with a focus on perspectives and questions from Washington-based partners. Funding was provided by the Washington State Health Care Authority (HCA).

<sup>\*</sup> In this report, we follow the American Psychological Association in using the terms interchangeably and defining mental and behavioral health care broadly, as a category of health care service and delivery provided by several fields involved in psychological assessment and intervention (psychology, psychiatry, neurology, social work, etc.). This type of care includes but is not limited to psychological screening and testing, psychotherapy and family therapy, and neuropsychological rehabilitation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> For example, positive impacts include outcomes like successfully improving the integration of care, or containing health care costs while maintaining or improving quality of care. Unintended consequences may include problems like exacerbating health inequities or decreasing access to care.

# Overview of partner-engaged scoping review process

This project aimed to identify and map relevant evidence, explore what is known about effective VBC models in pediatric mental health, and support opportunities for shared understanding and dialogue on this topic among system partners.

**Scoping reviews** are an ideal tool to assess the extent of coverage of academic work on a topic, indicate the volume of literature available, and overview its focus.<sup>14</sup> This review took an approach informed by the Johnna Briggs guidelines for scoping reviews,<sup>15</sup> and the McGill University and Sax institute guidelines for rapid evidence reviews.<sup>16,17</sup> CoLab anticipated a relatively small pool of literature specific to VBC models in pediatric mental health, so the scoping approach drew from broader areas to clarify key concepts and definitions, and analyze knowledge gaps.

The **partner-engaged** approach involved health system partner participation at every step of the scoping review, so that questions, synthesis, and outputs could be responsive and tailored to partners' conceptual and informational needs. System partners for this review included various health system and insurance payers in Washington state – including Amerigroup, Molina, Excelsior – the state HCA, clinical and research subject matter experts. Engagement included all-partner group meetings, one-on-one conversations, and email discussions, to support knowledge exchange among and between researchers and health system partners.<sup>18</sup>

#### Partner-engaged scoping review process

- Assess system partner interest: Gathered policy-relevant questions and top VBC topics of interest among system partners (insurance payers, state HCA, and research subject matter experts).
- **Confirming conceptual approach:** Conducted a sensing literature review, then created and confirmed a scoping review approach and search strings with partners.
- Initial search: Conducted title and abstract screen and full-text screen, including academic reviews and authoritative grey-literature sources.
- **Coding**: Developed a codebook for data extraction and confirmed the coding approach with partners. Two team members from CoLab coded the included literature.
- Narrowed the research question: Met with partners to discuss the results of the initial search and refine the questions.
- Narrowed the coding focus: Conducted a second round of more targeted data extraction and coding based on partner feedback, considering the implications of study findings to policy, practice, and research.
- **Confirming presentation of results**: Results of the narrowed coding were synthesized in recommended courses of care to address emergent stakeholder questions.

# Review phases & findings

### I. Narrowing research question

The first phase of partner engagement (summer 2021) culminated in an initial conceptual map of interrelated VBC topics and search terms. CoLab conducted the scoping search, screened titles and abstracts, and added literature from consultation with research subject matter experts, Google searches, and snowball references from returned papers (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses, Scoping Review Extension, PRISMA-Scr in Fig. 2).

39 articles and reports were initially included, most published within the last 5 years and focused on U.S.-based APMs. The results included 12 reviews, 14 academic expert opinion articles or conceptual papers, 8 empirical studies, and 4 authoritative grey literature reports (see Appendix A for included articles). CoLab developed a dataextraction codebook and confirmed the approach with partners. Data extraction included considering the scoped literature's implications for the intersection of mental health care and pediatric populations. Two team members coded the full-text articles.

# No single, publicly available, rigorous case study of a feasible and effective child mental health VBC payment model emerged in the literature.

While there is VBC-related literature on APMs, mental health care, and pediatric populations separately, there is little evidence on how they overlap (illustrated in figure 1).<sup>‡</sup> Across peer-reviewed and authoritative, practice-based grey literature, there are only a few sources focused on how purpose-built APMs impact pediatric mental health value.

In the limited evidence on pediatric VBC, some models include integrated behavioral/mental health care, but few studies explore those models' impacts on mental health outcomes or spending. Similarly, in the already small area of mental health VBC, some models cover pediatric populations alongside adults, but there is very limited evidence on those models' impact for pediatric populations specifically. For example, only two of the 17 mental health APMs reviewed by Carlo et al. targeted children or



adolescents (and both were pay-for-performance models), while 11 APMs focused on adults, and four APMs for mental health focused on all ages.<sup>8</sup> Another study examined how a general APM affected children's mental health care, but that APM was not designed specifically with children or mental health care in mind.<sup>19</sup>

States and payers are also innovating and experimenting with models, but data on impact is not yet available. For example, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) launched the seven-year Integrated Care for Kids (InCK) model in early 2020, to drive and enable innovative pediatric VBC by piloting state-specific delivery

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> Much more is likely known about what does and does not work in terms of VBC design and implementation than what the published literature suggests, because VBC program sponsors (particularly private program sponsors) have gained experience through trial and error, but their technical and payment-related contract details are usually proprietary, and their implementation experiences are not being documented through traditional academic outlets.

system and payment models to better integrate care across sectors including physical health, behavioral health, and other local services.<sup>20</sup> The model's pre-implementation phase has been evaluated, but its quasi-experimental evaluation studies and data on health impacts will not be available for several years.<sup>21</sup>

Overall, the scoped literature is dominated by expert opinions and practice-based advice from providers and other health system partners, but it features very little empirical evidence about the effects and results of VBC models in pediatric mental health care.





### II. Narrowing coding focus

Given the lack of robust, empirical evidence supporting a specific approach to pediatric mental health VBC, the team developed a strategy with partners to refine the review questions for more practice-relevant data extraction. One recently published grey literature report was added at this stage.<sup>22</sup>

The discussion produced eight key questions about VBC for pediatric mental health care:

- How are alternative payments models (APMs), value, and quality being defined in this literature?
- What should a VBC model aim to accomplish in pediatric mental health?
- Do different levels of care need different APMs?
- What kinds of measures should these APMs use?
- What do we know about risks of harm and gaming?
- How should APMs consider evidence-based practices (EBP)?
- What approaches to attribution are effective?
- What contextual factors are enablers or barriers to success?

CoLab used partners' questions to inform a second round of targeted coding and synthesis. Here, we provide brief responses to these thematic, recurring questions, with a snapshot of perspectives or patterns in the scoped literature and CoLab's pragmatic assessment and practice-relevant implications (noting that empirical evidence is limited and/or mixed in many cases).

#### How are APMs, value, and quality being defined in this VBC literature?

Generally, an **APM** is defined in this literature as any payment approach that is not solely fee for service (FFS) and has a link to quality measurement, including client engagement and outcomes. Payment models are understood as strategies or tools to influence provider behavior and represent one key element within broader VBC models. Using the Health Care Payment Learning & Action Network's (HCPLAN) APM framework is a pragmatic choice to support clarity and learning between health system partners (figure 3).

**Value** is usually defined implicitly, and most often as the optimal relationship between outcomes over the costs to achieve those outcomes (i.e., best health outcomes achieved per dollar spent).<sup>23,24</sup> But in practice, defining what counts as costs and desirable outcomes depends on one's vantage point and priorities. Different payer, provider, and patient perspectives result in very different value equations.<sup>25</sup> In pediatric mental health care, any definition of value should consider longer-term impacts on outcomes and costs, both within and outside the health sector.<sup>26</sup>

This reviewed literature (narrowly focused on value-based care) does not define **quality** care in pediatric mental health, although it does mention high-level facets of quality like access, equity, multi-generation care, and addressing social determinants of health (SDOH).

To address this gap, CoLab drew on clinical judgment and evidence on high-quality care outside this limited VBC literature to illustrate recommended courses of care (see Section III below), highlighting:

- Use of clinical measures to identify level of clinical severity, refer to appropriate course of care, and monitor progress;
- Use of an appropriate treatment matched to client symptoms;
- Family involvement in care;
- Access to care based on population estimates of need, reduced disparities in access, and successful engagement.

8			
\$	Ð		Ü
CATEGORY 1 FEE FOR SERVICE - NO LINK TO QUALITY & VALUE	CATEGORY 2 FEE FOR SERVICE - LINK TO QUALITY & VALUE A Foundational Payments	CATEGORY 3 APMS BUILT ON FEE -FOR-SERVICE ARCHITECTURE A APMs with Shared	CATEGORY 4 POPULATION - BASED PAYMENT A Condition-Specific
	for Infrastructure & Operations (e.g., care coordination fees and payments for HIT investments)	Savings (e.g., shared savings with upside risk only) B	Population-Based Payment (e.g., per member per month payments, payments for specialty services, such as oncology or mental health)
	B Pay for Reporting	APMs with Shared Savings and Downside	B
	(e.g., bonuses for reporting data or penalties for not reporting data)	(e.g., episode-based payments for procedures and comprehensive payments with upside and	Comprehensive Population-Based Payment (e.g., global budgets or
	Pay-for-Performance	downside risk)	full/percent of premium payments)
	(e.g., bonuses for quality performance)		С
			& Delivery System
			(e.g., global budgets or full/percent of premium payments in integrated systems)
		3N Risk Based Payments NOT Linked to Quality	4N Capitated Payments NOT Linked to Quality

Figure 3: HCPLAN APM Framework

#### How should we articulate the purpose and success of a VBC model in pediatric mental health care?

VBC in pediatric mental health care cannot be defined solely by the reduction of costs relative to the effectiveness of care for two primary reasons.

First, unlike many other areas of adult physical care, the value of pediatric mental health care comes mostly from promoting health and preventing challenges later in life. This means most cost savings accrue to other state programs (e.g., justice, housing) through prevention, but cannot be easily recouped by the health care system. VBC models in other areas (e.g., adult care, chronic physical conditions) tend to focus on cost containment, but there are fewer short-term cost saving opportunities in pediatric mental health care. Although the need is great, the total number of children who require mental health care is relatively small compared to adult chronic conditions, limiting the attractiveness of investment from a business perspective.

Second, historical under-investment in both pediatric (primary, preventative) and mental health care areas means that health system spending may need to increase to expand access and simply meet existing demand. Reinvestment from inpatient and crisis services could provide some cost/value efficiencies, but likely would not meet the level of investment needed to address population health needs.

Consequently, CoLab recommends attending to the payer-provider and state-payer relationship when considering VBC purpose and value:

- Payers should consider incentivizing more mental health promotion and early intervention services while maintaining investments in specialty care.
- To make VBC models attractive, states should consider shared savings models with managed care organizations based on the collective benefit to the state when pediatric mental health care is adequately addressed.

#### Do different levels of clinical severity require different APMs to improve value?

The literature provided sufficient guidance on the benefits of APM tailoring to clinical severity to justify applying this framework to pediatric mental health VBCs. The primary value of tailoring APM design to differing levels of clinical severity is the ability to clearly define the desired quality of care for different provider contexts.

Accordingly, CoLab recommends tailoring VBC models to primary care and specialty behavioral health care environments with the key quality process and outcome considerations outlined below (more detailed descriptions provided in the following section):

- 1. **Promotion and prevention** (primary care). VBC models should focus on incentivizing access and integration of routine mental health promotion/prevention.
- Mild (primary care/community care environments). VBC models for mild mental health needs in the primary care environment should focus on incentivizing access and engagement, and directly treating mild mental health needs through 'light touch' treatment including an expanded use of client self-guided and digital mental health resources.
- 3. Moderate (primary or specialty care). VBC models in the specialty care environment should focus on incentivizing and supporting delivery of high-quality and time-limited care based on the presenting need and demonstrable improvements in functioning, offering step down/maintenance care in a group or brief format, attending to the family ecology, physical health, social determinants of health, and preventing inpatient and crisis care.
- 4. **Serious/complex** (specialty care). VBC models for serious or complex needs should incentivize delivery of evidence-based intervention components, collection and use of client feedback measures, and coordination and support for family engagement in social services as needed.
- 5. Acute/post-crisis (primary care, specialty care and/or social service organizations). VBC models for the acute/post crisis care environment should focus on reducing wait times from the period of crisis or hospitalization to routine care, delivering a sufficient dosage of care (frequency) to stabilize care during the transition, and providing high quality treatment for the client's specific, presenting need.

#### APMs for prevention, mild and moderate care

#### Supportive payment model

Capitated APM – ideally as part of a broader comprehensive population-based global payment (HCPLAN 4B), or potentially as a primary-care focused, condition-specific population-based payment (HCPLAN 4A) – evolving from one- to two-sided risk and with adjunct P4P quality incentives (HCPLAN 2C). In addition to treatment, payments would include care coordination, ideally be paid prospectively, and would likely require foundational investments to build sufficient data infrastructure (e.g., registries, systems to document closed-loop referrals, mechanisms for communication with other service sectors such as schools and social service agencies and reporting capacity).

#### APM rationale & evidence interpretation

This recommendation is based on a mix of empirical evidence, theory, and expert opinion. Although aiming for a global, capitated APM with quality incentives is theoretically supported and has promising empirical evidence, it also presents practical implementation challenges and requires a long-term commitment from partners involved. This pairing of a pediatric primary care setting with a capitated plus pay for performance APM is based on two main evidence areas. First, other literature outside this review provides strong evidence that pediatric primary care and behavioral health integration is an important way to promote higher quality mental health care for children and families, especially those who face high barriers to care and limited access to mental health resources.<sup>27-29</sup> Second,

this review's more narrowly scoped literature suggests that comprehensive, prospective, population-based payment structures offer promising opportunities to support high-quality primary care that's fully integrated with behavioral health, by empowering better coordination among providers, supporting services tailored to community needs, and incentivizing investments in prevention and early intervention.<sup>10,30</sup>

A core idea behind this APM pairing is that many important aspects of value – such as well-coordinated care and longer-term health outcomes – are difficult to measure and cannot be "explicitly" incentivized through P4P measures or specified in discrete bundles of care. So, a global payment can "implicitly" incentivize those aspects of value that are challenging to target with specific financial incentives.

There is high-level agreement in the scoped conceptual and empirical literature that more flexible models with prospective payments tied to the patient (i.e., per capita) tend to better support providers to implement care not traditionally reimbursed by FFS and innovate service delivery, integrate behavioral and primary care, hire effective new roles (like counselors or coordinators), and/or build new services like online psycho-education - in contrast to payment based on volume of service (e.g., FFS) or the types of services provided (e.g., bundled payments).<sup>1,4,11,22,31,32</sup>

As discussed above, reviews of theoretical and empirical studies of general VBC models have recommended combining a relatively large base payment that implicitly stimulates value with relatively small payments that explicitly reward measurable aspects of value as a theoretically preferred APM in general (not pediatric or mental health specific). National interviews with health system leaders noted that the increased flexibility provided by a capitated APM is desirable for providers, and more likely to promote provider satisfaction.<sup>30</sup>

Caveats to this recommendation include that APM design should depend on provider and organization characteristics, i.e., that small independent practices may not be not well equipped to bear significant risk due to random variation in patient needs and the capacities off full time staff.<sup>31</sup> Capitation-based APMs have risks of incentivizing under-treatment, which is why adjunct quality incentives and adequate foundational payments for infrastructure and operations are recommended. Population-based models could exacerbate disparities based on geographic access or by encouraging client selection.<sup>33</sup> In exchange for more flexibility, providers are asked to assume more financial risk for costly outcomes, and contracts require negotiating the right balance in financial risk sharing between providers and payers.<sup>34</sup> Credible risk-adjustment methodologies are important to prevent providers from being unfairly penalized for caring for a disproportionate share of high-risk clients.<sup>4</sup>

In a context with organizational readiness and appropriate system capacity to measure and report on these outcomes, a condition-specific, population-based payment for pediatric mental healthcare is a promising APM to support quality care for pediatric clients with mild mental health needs.

Key real-world examples include Blue Cross Blue Shield of Massachusetts' Alternative Quality Contract (AQC), a global payment with quality bonuses. The AQC is one of the most-studied APMs in our scoped literature, and it has demonstrated positive quality results (though no spending impacts) for children. It also had success in incentivizing and supporting integrated care: nearly all participating organizations adopted new staffing models emphasizing team-based care, novel methods of patient interaction, health IT changes, and closer relationships across and within provider groups.<sup>35</sup> Contrary to initial concerns about global payment, one study in our scoped literature found no evidence of reductions in behavioral health service use or spending for children with ADHD in the first three years of the AQC implementation.<sup>19</sup>

Nationwide Children's Hospital's Partners for Kids' (PFK) Accountable Care Organization (ACO) is an intermediary organization that takes medical and cost risk for approximately 330,000 pediatric Medicaid recipients in Ohio,

through a subcontracted arrangement with Ohio's Medicaid managed care plans. PFK operates with a full-risk capitated APM, and receives age- and gender-adjusted per-member-per-month (PMPM) payments for all health care services including integrated primary care. PFK is held responsible for reimbursing providers for care, and can retain savings if the care provided costs less than the capitated amount. PFK both receives and gives quality incentives – PFK can get bonus payments from the managed care organizations for quality measures, and PFK also incentivizes its health care providers with bonus payments for performance on select measures, such as child and adolescent well visits and immunizations. PFK has been successful at both containing costs and improving quality on several selected areas, including reductions in rehospitalization rates and improvements on pediatric quality overall composite measures.<sup>1-4</sup>

A capitated APM with P4P was also recommended by a New York group exploring VBC models for pediatric populations, because the APM removes the harsh financial incentives to generate office visits and gives providers flexibility to innovate. Based on the group's literature review, data analysis, expert interviews, and practical experience with a range of value-based payment models, they suggest a capitated primary care payment, care coordination payment and performance incentive bonuses are best suited for this level of need.<sup>30</sup> New York has not yet implemented this model, but is actively seeking partners to pilot.<sup>32,36</sup>

Although there's strong theoretical support and promising empirical evidence for this APM approach, it requires that medical and behavioral health budgets are consolidated,<sup>11</sup> that providers have capacity to coordinate among themselves and between sectors (e.g. primary, secondary and social care), and that data systems can support sufficient tracking of client costs and outcomes.

#### APMs for moderate and serious/complex care

#### Supportive payment model

Case rate (another term for bundled/episode-based payments) with two categories of payment; shared savings (HCPLAN 4A or 3B, depending on underlying payment structures); and adjunct P4P incentives (HCPLAN 2C) based on number of actual clients served and adjusting the case rate when clients present with complex social needs requiring navigation (housing, caregiver mental health).

Outpatient only:

- Case rate covers flexible costs needed for outreach and digital health supports in addition to session visits
- Providers receive flexible case rate prospectively, but pay back parts of emergency room costs if use is above risk-adjusted targets
- P4P bonuses for % increased reporting of EBPs and the use of client-reported functional measures in clinical practice
- Complement with PMPM care coordination payments

Outpatient with complex health navigation

APM rationale & evidence interpretation

(determined with clinical assessment):

- Case rate is higher to cover more intensive community outreach, flex funds for housing stabilization, embedded physical health consults
- Providers receive flexible case rate up-front, payer holds back costs for potential hospitalization, if client is not hospitalized the payer and provider shared those allocated costs as savings
- P4P bonuses for % increased reporting of EBPs,
  % of clients engaged in physical health/housing services, % use of client measures

This suggested supportive pairing is based on conceptual arguments and expert opinions in the scoped literature, but not based on strong empirical evidence. Conceptual insights suggest paying specialty provider groups (in this

case, BH specialists) per episode, per referred patient, plus adjunct value incentives may discourage excess servicing and encourage value.<sup>31</sup>

Case rates can be challenging to implement because of complexities for partners to define and agree on what falls within or outside the bundle for a case, and to determine the principal accountable provider.<sup>37</sup> Like any other fixed, bundled payment model, this APM raises concerns of stinting or withholding care within a case, or about up-coding patients to severity categories with higher remuneration, or to increase the overall number of cases. These concerns can be mitigated with audit processes and early evaluation of unexpected or unexplained changes in treatment or patient patterns.

Drawing from Liao et al.'s 2020 systematic review of population- and episode-based payment reform programs, episode-based models have been associated with modest reductions in Medicare spending without apparent compromises in the quality of care in areas outside of mental/behavioral health care.<sup>33</sup> Looking specifically at VBC models for pediatric care, the New York review group suggest considering episode-based payments for specialty care providers, e.g., in behavioral health that isn't fully integrated, based on their expert interviews, literature review, data analysis and practical experience with a range of value-based payment models.<sup>30</sup>

#### APMs for acute, crisis care

#### Supportive payment model

Episode-based bundled payment (HCPLAN 3B) with adjunct P4P quality incentives (HCPLAN 2C). Funding for an estimated number of episodes provided up-front to support continuity of the program, and incentivize a dedicated focus on navigating transitions in care, providing home support, and flexibility.

Adjunct P4P incentives for successful triage completion, engagement in outpatient care, clinical improvement. Shared savings if youth is not readmitted for hospitalization.

#### APM rationale & evidence interpretation

An episodes-of-care payment model is triggered by health care use (e.g., hospitalization) and aims to hold providers accountable for quality and costs across a pre-defined set of services delivered, over a specific period.

Episode-of-care APMs are intended to incentivize time-sensitive coordination among by multiple providers and in multiple settings, and have often focused on reducing spending on acute and post-acute care and improving coordination between the two settings.<sup>33</sup> These APMs seek to compel systems and payers to focus on well-described critical time windows for behavioral health patients, such as transition of care from inpatient to outpatient settings or vice versa. One conceptual paper from behavioral economics suggests hospitals are generally well positioned to move to APMs based on episodes of care, plus adjunct value-based incentives.<sup>38</sup>

The scoped grey literature tends to suggest based on practical experience (not backed by empirical academic studies), that bundled payments may offer a more feasible, pragmatic entry point for payment innovation as entities move towards more comprehensive value-based models of care and payment.<sup>22</sup>

Theoretically, episodic approaches to payment incentivize controlling costs and improving efficiency, and can simultaneously create incentives to increase activity levels and potentially reduce waiting times for appropriate care. To the extent there are opportunities for short-term savings within pediatric mental health, authors suggest such savings are most likely found in serving higher-need children with medical complexity, although there isn't strong or definitive evidence predicting cost savings.

In discussions, partners echoed themes in the literature and highlighted that a VBC model for this population may be challenging to implement in practice, because pediatric patients with acute mental health needs make up a relatively small proportion of the total patient population and their volume of acute episodes is relatively low (although evidence suggests volumes may be growing).<sup>39</sup>

Like any other fixed, bundled payment model, this APM raises concerns about potentially stinting or withholding care within an episode. There is currently little evidence on whether episode-based payments worsen geographic access disparities, and mixed evidence on whether episode-based models cause problematic patient selection.<sup>33</sup> This model is also dependent on having accessible, high-quality outpatient services, which may not be present.

It can be challenging for health system partners to define and agree on the episode and principal accountable provider.<sup>37</sup> While prospective payments are ideal in theory, in practice some grey literature recommend models start with "virtual" spending targets using retrospective, end-of-period reconciliation with claims, and use those data to later shift to "real" prospective payments that fundamentally change the payment system.<sup>10</sup> Virtual, retrospective payments might help reduce initial regulatory and administrative burdens and test the model to establish reliable benchmarks.<sup>4,40</sup> However, based on theories from behavioral economics, some authors argue incentives from retrospective payments are less salient.<sup>10,31</sup>

# What kinds of measures should APMs incentivize in VBC for pediatric mental health? What measures should link quality to payment?

The literature includes a wide range of opinions on this question with very little empirical evidence regarding the types of measure that indicated improved quality. Short of empirical evidence, frameworks and taxonomies can support shared understanding of what constitutes quality care, and how those elements relate. For example, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) proposes six domains of quality: safety, effectiveness, patient-centeredness, timeliness, equity and efficiency.<sup>41</sup> Donabedian proposed a model where quality consists of structural, process, and outcomes measures.<sup>42</sup> Structure refers to the context in which care is delivered, including hospital buildings, staff, financing, and equipment. Process describes transactions between patients and providers during the delivery of care. Outcomes denote the effects of health care on the health status of patients and populations.<sup>37,43</sup>

<u>Quality frameworks</u>. Here, we use the Donabedian categories and discuss **structure**, **process**, **and outcome** quality measures, because of the model's long-lasting influence and continued usefulness to understand different quality domains and how they relate in health systems. Existing APMs rely heavily on process-focused measures to determine financial incentives. For example, a review of adult mental-health focused APMs noted 90% were evaluated based on process measures.<sup>8</sup>

Most proponents of value-based care, however, tend to call for payments linked directly to health outcome measures, rather than process measures.<sup>23</sup> Yet, this advocacy and preference to prioritize payments based on outcomes is a point of academic and practical debate.

<u>Outcomes vs. process measures.</u> Some authors in our scoped literature argue that attention has (or should) refocus on measuring processes in VBC, because incentives can be effective only if they change provider behaviors (i.e., processes of care).<sup>37</sup> These authors advocate for measuring processes that research has indicated are likely to improve patient outcomes (i.e., measuring evidence-based clinical processes as a proxy for outcomes), and draw on behavioral economics theory to argue that APMs should weigh process measures higher than outcomes in provider incentive targets, because processes are more controllable by providers/organizations and measurable at relatively lower costs than outcomes.<sup>38</sup>

Outcome measures and bias. Specifically in mental health care, the scoped literature highlights significant downsides and measurement challenges for using symptom-based health outcomes to directly inform payment or financial bonuses. First, this literature repeatedly emphasizes the dearth of validated or endorsed outcome measures in pediatrics and mental health (separately and combined), and calls for more research and development of quality measures for health outcomes.<sup>44,45</sup> Second, authors note that tying payments directly to clients' health outcomes (e.g., symptom improvement) can be demotivating for providers, because a client's mental health outcomes are determined by many complex factors outside health care.<sup>1,31,37,45,46</sup> Conceptually, outcome measures may increase risks of client selection bias, by incentivizing providers to prioritize patients more likely to achieve good outcomes. Further, authors note that improved health outcomes achieved through high-quality pediatric mental care may happen on longer timescales than typically used to inform financial incentives through an APM. Lastly, key aspects of high-quality pediatric mental health care that APMs may aim to incentivize – such as a focus on prevention and access – are not reflected in outcome-based symptom measures.

<u>Quality measures vs. performance targets.</u> Considering disparate opinions in the literature, alongside clinical judgment, behavioral science theory, and partners' practice-based experiences, CoLab recommends that emerging APMs focused on pediatric mental health should distinguish between measures important for tracking quality and measures that are used as pay-for-performance targets. The former should be incorporated in quality checks that justify the continuation of flexible contracts and payments. The latter can be used to nudge provider behavior towards increasing quality and efficiency. Because many of the factors contributing to pediatric mental health outcomes are out of providers' control, paying for symptom outcomes directly can result in gaming and other unintended outcomes. Yet, outside of this scoped VBC literature, other research shows strong evidence for the clinical benefits of measurement-based care in mental health settings, defined as a systematic, ongoing assessment to monitor treatment progress and inform clinical decision-making.<sup>47-50</sup>

Based on input from clinical experts and practitioners, CoLab specifically recommends that APMs in this area should:

- Pay for a bundle of interventions appropriate to the level of clinical severity, generally with flexible, capitated contracts,
- Use process measures to check that the course of care was delivered, as a condition of continuing to receive flexible contracts,
- Provide additional incentives for a small number of high-quality care indicators,
- Develop shared savings for preventing escalation to higher-intensity levels of care, and
- Provide upfront funds to support capacity building to capture client symptom and satisfaction measures

#### What do we know about potential harms of APM in VBC for pediatric mental health?

APMs can present risks for harm through unintended consequences, with enough evidence to raise serious concerns, but not enough evidence to know precisely when and how different kinds of APMs are most likely to create harm.

<u>Gaming.</u> "Gaming" is an umbrella term for the misrepresentation of service delivery by providers to financially benefit the healthcare organization,<sup>51</sup> including the falsification of outcomes to increase financial incentives from the APM.<sup>8</sup> How APMs might harmfully bias client access to care is another area of concern in the literature (i.e., by

incentivizing "cherry-picking" or "cream-skimming" clients likely to generate good performance measures, or "dumping" clients less likely to generate good performance measures).

For example, while only 8 of 15 pay-for-performance (P4P) studies reviewed by Stewart et al. evaluated APM effects on gaming, half of those found evidence of potentially harmful changes in client selection or other kinds of gaming.<sup>52</sup> Similarly, although only 8 of the 17 studies reviewed by Carlo et al. evaluated various kinds of APMs for gaming or selection bias, half those also found evidence of these problems (1 noted gaming and 3 saw selection bias/adverse selection).<sup>8</sup>

<u>Minimizing gaming.</u> Based on the existing evidence and uncertainty about how APMs influence gaming, any VBC model in pediatric mental health should include careful monitoring and checkpoints to evaluate gaming and redesign its APM to address any evidence of emerging harms. The literature noted that methods to reduce potential harms include conducting routine audits and issuing penalties for gaming, using advanced analytics to more easily identify gaming, setting utilization, access, and retention measures, limiting the relative size of financial benefits linked to quality metrics, and implementing credible, effective risk adjustment methodology. Specifically considering pediatric mental/behavioral health care, CoLab recommends APM design in this area should:

- Always include prospective measures of gaming as part of ongoing monitoring, which could include reporting patient selection and comparing selection to population level estimates of need
- Implement risk-adjustment bundled payment to control for client factors, including SDOH
- Focus payment targets on process-of-care measures that are observable in clinical records and/or billing claims and difficult to artificially manipulate
- Ensure any adjunct quality incentives (i.e., P4P) reward both absolute performance and improvement over time
- In capitated payment models, ensure the base amount is sufficient to cover the course of care

#### Does an APM just mean enhanced reimbursement for evidence-based practices?

In the context of VBC for pediatric mental health, evidence-based practices (EBPs) are one of many important components of quality clinical care. Incentivizing and supporting evidence-based practices may be a goal of an APM, but CoLab does not recommend APMs only pay for EBP. This suggestion is based on clinical expertise combined with insights from other literature on evidence-based practice in pediatric mental health care.

<u>Evidence-based definition</u>. This scoped literature on VBC reflects broader trends of using "evidence-based" terminology in varied ways, often without explicit definition. Here, we define specific evidence-based practices (EBPs) more narrowly, as the components of tested treatment approaches or families, such as cognitive behavioral therapy or family systems therapy.<sup>53</sup>

Very few current APMs in this review's scoped literature directly link financial incentives to evidence-based *practices*. Some APMs do incentivize fidelity to broader evidence-based *models* of clinical care, such as patient-centered medical homes or collaborative care models for depression. However, the financial incentives in those cases target a range of system, process, and outcome measures.

Consequently, CoLab recommends that EBPs be incorporated into pediatric VBCs in two ways:

- As a quality measure captured as a part of routine quality care
- As part of a provider pay for performance metrics in which increasing the delivery of EBPs as a function of total client population drives one part of an incentive formula

#### What approaches to patient attribution are most effective for pediatric mental health VBC models?

Key questions posed by partners in this review were about guidance for determining attribution. Engaged partners expressed technical challenges with attribution, defined broadly here as the method used to determine which provider group is responsible for a patient's care and costs.<sup>54</sup> In pediatric mental health, attribution considering both primary care and specialist behavioral health settings can be particularly challenging.

The scoping review did not identify any published or gray literature in which a specific model for attribution was clearly discussed or studied. Although 8 of the scoped sources in this review mention attribution in VBC, none get into the technical level of detail requested by partners. This reflects a lack of evidence about effective attribution approaches generally in VBC, and for pediatric and/or mental health care specifically, with very little technical detail available on attribution in this VBC area (i.e., software used, implementation details, evaluation). While there are related literatures on more technical aspects of patient attribution methodologies, they fell outside the scope of this targeted review. Further evidence reviews and expert consultations are needed.

#### What contextual factors are enablers or barriers to success for a VBC model in pediatric mental health?

This literature repeatedly emphasizes that payment reform alone is not sufficient for a successful VBC model (however success is defined), and that there are predictable factors that aid or hinder implementation of APMs within the broader VBC approach.

Key factors to expect and address in VBC include

- healthcare workforce training and ongoing support,
- clinical care delivery models,
- health information technology (IT) infrastructure and interoperability,
- multi-payer arrangements, and
- providers/system measurement capacity.

Supportive government leadership, organizational cultures, and provider buy-in are also highlighted as important to success. However, the scoped literature doesn't feature technical implementation details about addressing these needs.

While payment reform can induce changes in all these areas (e.g., by incentivizing workforce changes, IT investments, care delivery changes), this VBC literature highlights a chicken-and-egg problem: many APMs require supportive contexts and organizational readiness to improve value, yet many aspects of supportive contexts and organizational readiness need APMs to motivate, support, or sustain those changes.

Pragmatically, health system partners may need to plan for initial investments in areas like health IT, measurement (e.g., pay for reporting) and workforce capacity/training before or at the same time as pursuing payment reform. This recommendation draws primarily on practice-based grey literature, but academic sources and evidence also highlight the importance of assessing and addressing these contextual factors. Given the need for routine collection of multiple measures for effective VBC, CoLab recommends:

- Start-up investments to support providers to adopt electronic health records with sufficient front and backend reporting operability to facilitate clinical decision-making, client progress tracking, and the reporting functions needed for billing and monitoring.
- Continued engagement with clinical training organizations to support the workforce development needed to provide high quality pediatric mental health services.

### III. Confirming presentation of results

After reassessing the scoped literature in light of partners' questions, CoLab identified an opportunity to synthesize themes and offer more concrete examples of what "quality care" looks like at different levels of clinical severity in pediatric mental health.

CoLab presented these "recommended courses of care" in the third phase of engagement (winter 2022) to link discussions of broader VBC evidence to examples of quality care in pediatric mental health. The five recommended courses of care present evidence-based clinical practices alongside a supportive APM, based on synthesized insights from the empirical, conceptual, and practice-based literature reviewed. Partners asked clarifying questions, provided feedback, and reviewed drafts to inform the final recommendations here. One recent grey literature report was added.<sup>55</sup>

#### Recommended courses of care: Evidence & development

This partner-engaged scoping review highlights the importance of specifying the courses of care for different level of mental health severity in developing APMs. Outlining the details of these clinical care models is outside the scope of this report. However, we note that a large literature is available on best practice and evidence-based approaches to mental health care for children and youth. Insurance payers and the state can draw from this literature, ideally with the guidance of mental health experts, to develop models of care that are clearly outlined in contract agreements. Our review of APMs suggests that clearly outlining and paying for the expected course of care will benefit both the provider and payer. A good starting place for building examples of clinical care models is the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry's (AACAP) *Best Principles for Integration.*<sup>56</sup> Here, we provide a high level overview of what payers and providers might consider when developing these clinical care models.

#### What is the role of primary care in addressing pediatric mental health?

When considering the recommendation to increase investment and specifications for levels of treatment within primary care for children and youth, it is useful to reflect on the role of primary care in the mental health prevention and treatment continuum. For over four decades, the foremost primary care and mental health professional associations, public health organizations, and clinical experts alike have declared that primary care must assume greater responsibility for promoting healthy social-emotional development among youth and addressing their mental health conditions. <sup>57-60</sup> Despite this repeated recommendation, the pediatric healthcare landscape has shifted marginally and remains unequipped to care for pediatric mental health populations. <sup>57,61</sup> While this has been deemed an urgent priority for years, it has reached a new crisis level. In October 2021, the American Academy of Pediatrics, AACAP, and Children's Hospital Association jointly declared a "National State of Emergency in Children's Mental Health."<sup>62</sup> In this statement, they specifically urge policy makers and health systems to "accelerate adoption of effective and financially sustainable models of integrated mental health care in primary care pediatrics, including clinical strategies and models for payment."

In support of the aim to expand pediatric mental health care in primary care, this report presents examples of "recommended courses of care" to guide health system partners in adopting VBC models within their practices. CoLab acknowledges that the recommended courses of care discussed below are not necessarily reflective of the current clinical practice environment; however, the goal of this report is to help reshape the delivery of pediatric mental healthcare using innovative strategies.

Continuing to recommend the status quo or incremental changes will only further delay vital practice transformations and leave too many children and families without access to mental health care. While the courses of

care may seem implausible to primary care providers who currently face many barriers to providing mental health care (e.g., time constraints, insufficient training, high acuity of clients), the literature suggests adoption of VBC models would help address these system-level obstacles. Though this may be difficult to envision within the current practice environment, adequate resources and incentives can – and must – substantially transform the delivery of pediatric mental healthcare.

### Assessing severity level for recommended course of care

#### Behavioral health screening process

Screening measures should be administered just prior to each well-child visit on an annual basis, in addition to measures already used in routine care. For young children, measures should be selected based on age at visit. Measures should be administered either prior to the appointment via electronic patient portal connected to the medical record or in the waiting room on a tablet or with pen and paper provided by the clinic and then uploaded to their medical record and scored via an automated process. Medical record progress note templates should include a section for questionnaire scores, which should be tracked over time.

It is critical for clinicians to discuss screening results (whether positive or negative) with the family during the visit and take appropriate steps for additional treatment and referral if indicated. In addition to screening measures, clinicians should inquire generally about behavioral health concerns with youth and caregiver. If initial screening and verification with clinical history-taking indicates no concerning symptoms, youth are enrolled in the universal, preventative course of care. If concerns are identified from screening measures or clinical history, further assessment from a licensed mental health provider is completed to determine appropriate clinical course of care.

Assessment of health-related social needs. Children's behavior throughout development reflects complex interactions between environmental and social influences and the developing brain. To capture the social and environmental factors of clients, at least one social needs measure should also be collected to assess complexity and level of the family's current social needs. If significant social needs are identified based on screening results, families should qualify for outpatient level of care with complex health navigation. This includes client navigation services to connect families with resources to address social needs. The client's current behavioral health difficulties should be considered in the context of identified social needs.

<u>Global severity rating</u>. After identifying the major concerns reported by the child and/or caregiver during the clinical diagnostic assessment and assessing the level of social needs, clinicians rate the overall severity of the issues based on degree of functional impact. This will determine the level of care they receive for the specified time-course.

#### Functional impact level

- Mild: Minimal to low degree of impact on function; overall maintaining function in all areas of child's life (i.e., home, school, and with peers)
- Moderate with low social needs: Currently causing some developmental difficulties or impacting one or more areas of child's life
- Serious / complex (i.e., moderate with high social needs): Currently causing some developmental difficulties or impacting function in one or more areas of child's life and significant social needs are contributing to or exacerbating impact on functioning
- Acute: Needing immediate attention to avoid serious physical and/or emotional injury

### Considerations for clinical courses of care in pediatric mental health

#### 1. Prevention / Promotion: Routine primary care

Mental health promotion and prevention activities are recommended best practices for pediatric and primary care but are currently inconsistently implemented and reimbursed. Prevention activities include implementing universal screening and having informed conversations about mental health with families. A number of validated, nonproprietary child, youth and family mental health screening tools are available for this purpose. Prevention capacity also includes the ability to directly assess or refer the family for further assessment when light touch mental health interventions in the clinic do not successfully address the child's presenting mental health need.

#### 2. Mild: Early intervention, secondary prevention

Mild mental health needs are needs that can be addressed with short term or light support and can be meaningfully enhanced with self-guided clinical resources, including online training, manuals, and phone apps developed for youth or caregivers. In these cases, the provider is aiming to disseminate useful clinical information through support tools and/or light coaching to prevent further escalation of a mental health need. At this stage, the child is not experiencing major functional problems but the family or child is concerned about some disruptions in relationships, schools, or subjective distress and would like support to address these concerns. An average course of care is 4-5 sessions over approximately three months while providing suggestions for self-guided resources.

#### 3. Moderate: Tertiary prevention, specialty consultation, treatment & coordination

Moderate mental health needs are needs that are causing meaningful disruption in the child's life. Common functional impacts of moderate mental health need include school absences, family conflict, self-harming behaviors (e.g., cutting), and difficulty participating in social activities. The recommended course of care for these needs are a time-limited series of psychotherapeutic sessions, oftentimes in combination with medication management, that follow a clear treatment modality relevant to the presenting concern. Psychotherapeutic approach. An average course of care is 9-12 weeks and can be addressed in outpatient settings in individual or group treatment. The clinician routinely checks in with the client (caregiver and/or child depending on the child's age and treatment modality) to assess whether the approach is working and adjusts the treatment plan accordingly.

#### 4. Complex / Serious: Moderate with complex social needs

Serious mental health needs or complex needs involve as a prolonged pattern of functional impact for the child and may also include family social needs (e.g., housing, economic stability, caregiver behavioral health). A multidisciplinary team approach is recommended best practice for addressing these complex needs in addition to discretionary funds for short-term family stabilization and to engage families into treatment. In addition to treatment by therapists trained in family-based mental health care, the course of care should include social service navigation support, medication management, and peer support, if desired by the family. Treatment might include group, in-home individual support for multiple family members, and consultations with other youth-serving systems (e.g., schools). Clients often drop out of mental health care due to other life demands and stressors at this level of need. APMs should recognize this and reward sites that can demonstrate continued family engagement. Average length of engagement is likely to be 6 months to a year with likely step down, supportive care for an additional year.

#### 5. Severe: Acute / Post-crisis

Acute, post-crisis care is a distinct period of care following a crisis incident in which the usual course of care is disrupted due to a medical or mental health emergency. This course of care focuses on stabilizing the youth's mental health needs to support short term safety while also supporting engagement in longer term mental health care appropriate to the level of mental health need. The intensity of therapeutic contact increases in this course of care, with potential in-home care, 24/7 support, and service navigation to ensure smooth re-engagement in treatment. Average length of support is three months with approximately weekly contact.

### 4. Looking forward

This scoping review drew together Washington-based health system partners and varied academic literature to surface key ideas and questions about VBC models in pediatric mental health care.

Empirical research evidence on VBC model effectiveness for this area is limited, and what relevant evidence exists is predictably mixed – likely due to wide variation in contexts, implementation approaches, and populations/ conditions studied, and the large number of VBC models without publicly available data on impact or APM contract details.

Public and private health system partners are continuing to innovate and explore models to improve value, and the available research evidence provides guidance despite areas of uncertainty. In addition to shaping the review results, the partner-engagement was valuable in-and-of itself, for supporting multi-payer and state discussion within Washington, and documenting health system partner questions and informational needs in this space.

#### (Re)Defining value in pediatric mental health VBC

Sources in this scoping review emphasize a strong case for long-term economic, social, and population-level benefits from VBC and APM in pediatric mental/behavioral health care.

However, developing a payment model that makes good, short-term business sense for payers is challenging, because potential savings are long-term and prevention-based, our systems have historically under-invested in primary and mental health care, and children's mental health needs make up a relatively small proportion of overall health care spending. Additionally, many of the savings from improved patient outcomes and reduced costs can be expected to fall outside the health system – in areas like justice, education, and social services – often called the "wrong pockets" problem in this VBC literature.<sup>1,63</sup>

In the literature scoped here, sources highlight that taking a longer-term, population-level perspective (vs. a short-term business case for cost savings) likely requires a more active role for governments and large payers to lead innovation. To make VBC models attractive, states should consider shared savings models with managed care organizations based on the collective benefit to the state when pediatric mental health care is adequately addressed.

#### Leadership opportunities

Defining value in pediatric mental health care – and designing supportive VBC models – presents a leadership opportunity for states and forward-looking payers in three key ways.

First, states can convene cross-payer, cross-sector, and inter-state conversations, and build evidence and consensus around quality definitions and measurement. In their value-based contracting initiatives, payers can also take a leadership role and consider ways to incentivize more mental health promotion and early intervention services while maintaining investments in specialty care. For example, New York's Medicaid program has taken a leadership role, launching a multi-stakeholder initiative in 2016 to make a child specific VBC model a reality. As of 2019, New York was seeking opportunities to pilot it with managed care plans and primary care providers.<sup>36</sup> In Massachusetts, an independent state agency called the Health Policy Commission has taken a role as convener to promote a state-wide framework for integrated care, shared standards, and a certification program for setting and monitoring progress toward integrated care delivery.<sup>64</sup> A case study comparing VBC in four countries recommends strengthening government involvement in driving change, and that policy makers should actively communicate their VBC agenda using common, clear language and definitions.<sup>65</sup> Although states can mandate VBC targets and reforms, examples from other jurisdictions highlight convening key health system partners in model design and implementation is vital alongside top-down directives.

Second, states can gather, share, and evaluate further technical assistance on challenging technical areas such as attribution and risk adjustment methodologies (especially including social risk factors and inter-sector data linking). Because so much activity in VBC is not captured in academic literature or public reporting, states could lead in knowledge exchange with other states to learn and build on existing contracting innovations. Continued conversations and transparent data-sharing about VBC in this space can support continued learning.

Third, states can facilitate public-private consensus and multi-payer collaboration around care delivery standards, quality measures, and APM designs to support and achieve integration of care, with a stronger focus on prevention, wellness, and population health management. For example, states can lead on developing and encouraging more clinical use of patient-reported outcome measures of global functioning in pediatric mental health care. Multi-payer agreement about measurement and APMs can potentially reduce administrative burdens for providers so the same model can be adopted across multiple payers, thus expanding the reach and potential impact of payment reforms. Outside of health care, state-level initiatives could explore ways to reinvest some of the shorter-term savings from sectors like education and justice back into children's health care, to sustain and scale effective APMs until they can realize the full long-term returns in health, based on the outcomes they achieve and the associated savings across the state budget.

States have an opportunity to partner with payers and providers to adjust risk and even contrive full-risk arrangements with health delivery organizations who are developmentally at the point to engage in these types of payment arrangements. This will enable states, payers, and system partners to safely conduct research on the effectiveness of alternative payment models needed to transform care delivery.

States and future-focused payers can take an important leadership role in ensuring pediatric mental health care needs are considered in ongoing and future VBC design, as well as monitoring impacts of existing or emerging VBC models.

### Abbreviations

AACAP - American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry ACO - Accountable care organization AQC - Alternative Quality Contract APM - Alternative payment model BH - Behavioral health CBT - Cognitive behavioral therapy CMMI - Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation CoLab - University of Washington CoLab for Community and Behavioral Health Policy EBI - Evidence-based intervention EBP - Evidence-based practice EMR - Electronic medical record FFS - Fee for service HCA - Health Care Authority InCK - Integrated Care for Kids IT - Information technology PCP - Primary care provider P4P - Pay for performance PFK - Partners for Kids HCA - Washington State Health Care Authority HCPLAN - Health Care Payment - Learning and Action Network MH - Mental health PMPM - Per member per month SDOH - Social determinants of health VBC - Value-based care

# Appendix A: List of reviewed literature

First author & year	Type of paper	Location	Focus topic(s): APM, pediatric (PED), mental
		(if relevant)	health care (MH), or theoretical/conceptual
Amarbayan 2021	opinion	Canada	PED-APM
Baggaley 2020	opinion	UK	MH-APM
Bao 2017	empirical	WA, USA	MH-APM
Barrett 2018	opinion	MA, USA	PED-MH
Barry 2015	empirical	MA, USA	MH-APM
Beveridge 1997	opinion	NA	Conceptual
Bruner 2017	opinion	USA	PED-APM
Carlo 2020	review	USA	MH-APM
Cattel 2019	review	NA (global)	MH-APM
Center for Health Care	opinion + empirical	USA	PED-APM
Strategies 2021	(grey literature)		
Chee 2016	review	NA	APM
Conrad 2016	review	NA	Conceptual
Counts 2019 (A)	opinion	USA	MH-APM
Counts 2019 (B)	opinion	USA	MH-APM
Counts 2021	opinion	USA	PED-APM
Doran 2017	review	USA & UK	APM
Freeman 2018	review	USA	MH-APM
Joyce 2017	empirical	MA, USA	MH-APM-PED
Khullar 2017	opinion	MA, USA	APM
Liao 2020	review	USA	APM
Marcotte 2020	opinion	NA	APM
Miller 2017	opinion	USA	MH-APM
Mjaset 2020	opinion	MA (USA),	APM
		Netherlands,	
		Norway, England	
		(UK)	
National Council for	opinion + empirical	USA	MH-APM-PED
Behavioral Health 2018	(grey literature)		
Nemours Children's	opinion + empirical	USA	PED-APM
Health System 2020 (A)	(grey literature)		
Nemours Children's	opinion + empirical	USA	PED-APM
Health System 2020 (B)	(grey literature)		
Park 2018	review	USA	APM
Ross 2019	empirical	CO, USA	MH-APM
Smith 2016	opinion	USA	MH
Stewart 2017	review	USA	MH-APM



First outbor & year	Turne of paper	Location	Focus topic(s): APM, pediatric (PED), mental
First dution & year	туре ограрег	(if relevant)	health care (MH), or theoretical/conceptual
Stuart 2017	empirical	MA, USA	MH-APM
Teisberg 2020	opinion	NA	Conceptual
United Hospital Fund	opinion + empirical	US (national	PED-APM
2016 (A)	(grey literature)	review, focus on	
		NY implications)	
United Hospital Fund	opinion + empirical	US (national	PED-APM
2016 (B)	(grey literature)	review, focus on	
		NY implications)	
Wadmann 2013	review	NA	Conceptual
Wallang 2018	empirical	UK	MH-APM
Watkins 2011	empirical	USA	MH
Young 2001	opinion	Not mentioned	Conceptual
		(but focuses on	
		USA)	
Yuan 2017	review	NA	APM
Zuvekas 2016	empirical	USA	APM

## Appendix B: Promising patient-reported outcome measure

In response to partner needs and this scoped literature's calls for use of patient-reported outcome measures, CoLab conducted additional searches for available, validated, measures of client-reported global functioning to incentivize providers to use, but didn't find appropriate options. Next, CoLab consulted clinical experts and practitioners.

Description *	
	e.g. Don't get anxious about little things OR Don't fight with his sister
Respondent	Client
	Caregiver 1
	Caregiver 2
	⊖ Other

CBT+, a prominent national training group in children's mental

health, had also conducted a search for available tools, and identified a range of possibilities for free, psychometrically sound standardized symptom and behavior measures.

They have developed and implemented a measure which aligns with use in a VBC context: a standardized personal goal rating to measure functional outcomes, derived and simplified for clinical use from an assessment of existing tools.<sup>59</sup> Using functional measures like this one – alongside other clinical assessments – helps address limitations of using symptom checklists alone for measuring the effectiveness of psychotherapy. CBT+ has now added the option of personal goal rating to accompany standardized symptom and behavior measures.

Importantly, the goal is client selected and in client voice. The instruction for progress over time is, "You said liking yourself better was a personal goal. On a scale of 1-10, how much progress would you say you have made since the last we tracked?"



# References

- **1.** Brykman K, Houston R, Bailey M. Value-based payment to support children's health and wellness: Shifting the focus from short-term to life course impact. Hamilton, NJ: Center for Health Care Strategies; 2021.
- **2.** Gleeson S, Kelleher K, Gardner W. Evaluating a Pay-for-Performance Program for Medicaid Children in an Accountable Care Organization. JAMA Pediatrics. 2016;170(3):259-266.
- **3.** Kelleher KJ, Cooper J, Deans K, et al. Cost Saving and Quality of Care in a Pediatric Accountable Care Organization. Pediatrics. 2015;135(3):e582-e589.
- **4.** Cattel D, Eijkenaar F. Value-Based Provider Payment Initiatives Combining Global Payments With Explicit Quality Incentives: A Systematic Review. Medical Care Research and Review. 2020;77(6):511-537.
- 5. National Research Council and Institute of Medicine Committee on the Prevention of Mental Disorders and Substance Abuse Among Children YaYARAaPI. Preventing Mental, Emotional, and Behavioral Disorders Among Young People: Progress and Possibilities. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US); 2009.
- **6.** Whitney DG, Peterson MD. US National and State-Level Prevalence of Mental Health Disorders and Disparities of Mental Health Care Use in Children. JAMA Pediatrics. 2019;173(4):389.
- 7. Soni A. Top five most costly conditions among children, ages 0-17, 2012: estimates for the U.S. civilian noninstitutionalized population. In: Survey MEP. Vol Statistical Brief #472: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2013.
- Carlo AD, Benson NM, Chu F, Busch AB. Association of Alternative Payment and Delivery Models With Outcomes for Mental Health and Substance Use Disorders: A Systematic Review. JAMA Network Open. 2020;3(7):e207401.
- **9.** Mauri A, Harbin H, Unützer J, Carlo A, Ferguson R, Schoenbaum M. Payment reform and opportunities for behavioral health: Alternative payment model examples: Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation and Peg's Foundation; 2017.
- **10.** Cattel D, Eijkenaar F, Schut FT. Value-based provider payment: towards a theoretically preferred design. Health Economics, Policy and Law. 2018;15(1):94-112.
- **11.** Miller BF, Ross KM, Davis MM, Melek SP, Kathol R, Gordon P. Payment reform in the patient-centered medical home: Enabling and sustaining integrated behavioral health care. American Psychologist. 2017;72(1):55-68.
- Park B, Gold SB, Bazemore A, Liaw W. How Evolving United States Payment Models Influence Primary Care and Its Impact on the Quadruple Aim. The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine. 2018;31(4):588-604.
- **13.** Ross KM, Gilchrist EC, Melek SP, Gordon PD, Ruland SL, Miller BF. Cost savings associated with an alternative payment model for integrating behavioral health in primary care. Translational Behavioral Medicine. 2019;9(2):274-281.
- 14. Munn Z, Peters MDJ, Stern C, Tufanaru C, McArthur A, Aromataris E. Systematic review or scoping review? Guidance for authors when choosing between a systematic or scoping review approach. BMC Medical Research Methodology. 2018;18(1):143.
- **15.** Peters MD, Marnie C, Tricco AC, et al. Updated methodological guidance for the conduct of scoping reviews. 2020;18(10):2119-2126.
- **16.** Arksey H, O'Malley L. Scoping studies: towards a methodological framework. International journal of social research methodology. 2005;8(1):19-32.
- **17.** Gore G, Boruff J. Guides: Systematic Reviews, Scoping Reviews, and other Knowledge Syntheses. <u>https://libraryguides.mcgill.ca/knowledge-syntheses/typeshttps://libraryguides.mcgill.ca/knowledge-syntheses/types#s-lg-box-wrapper-18402365</u>, 2022.
- **18.** Jagosh J, Macaulay AC, Pluye P, et al. Uncovering the benefits of participatory research: implications of a realist review for health research and practice. Milbank Quarterly. 2012;90(2):311-346.
- **19.** Joyce NR, Huskamp HA, Hadland SE, et al. The Alternative Quality Contract: Impact on Service Use and Spending for Children With ADHD. Psychiatric Services. 2017;68(12):1210-1212.
- **20.** Integrated Care for Kids (InCK) Model. CMS.gov. Baltimore, MD: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; 2022.

- **21.** Abt Associates I. Integrated Care for Kids (InCK) Model Evaluation: Report 1. Rockville, MD: Abt Associates; 2022.
- **22.** Gratale D, Wong C, Hogan L, Chang D, McClellan M. Addressing social drivers through pediatric valuebased care models: Recommendations for policymakers and key stakeholders: Nemours Children's Health System; 2020.
- **23.** Porter ME. What Is Value in Health Care? New England Journal of Medicine. 2010;363(26):2477-2481.
- **24.** Teisberg E, Wallace S, O'Hara S. Defining and Implementing Value-Based Health Care: A Strategic Framework. Academic Medicine. 2020;95(5):682-685.
- **25.** Young DW, Pinakiewicz DC, McCarthy SM, Barrett D, Kenagy J. Value-Based Partnering in Health Care. Benefits Quarterly. 2001:9.
- **26.** Counts NZ, Mistry KB, Wong CA. The Need for New Cost Measures in Pediatric Value-Based Payment. Pediatrics. 2021;147(2):e20194037.
- **27.** Yonek J, Lee C-M, Harrison A, Mangurian C, Tolou-Shams M. Key Components of Effective Pediatric Integrated Mental Health Care Models: A Systematic Review. JAMA Pediatrics. 2020;174(5):487-498.
- **28.** Yonek JC, Dauria EF, Kemp K, Koinis-Mitchell D, Marshall B, Tolou-Shams M. Factors Associated With Use of Mental Health and Substance Use Treatment. Psychiatric services. 2019;70(7):586-595.
- **29.** Campo JV, Geist R, Kolko DJ. Integration of Pediatric Behavioral Health Services in Primary Care: Improving Access and Outcomes with Collaborative Care. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry. 2018;63(7):432-438.
- **30.** Value-Based Payment Models for Medicaid Child Health Services: Report to the Schuyler Center for Analysis and Advocacy and the United Hospital Fund. Needham, MA: Bailit Health; 2016.
- **31.** Conrad DA. The Theory of Value-Based Payment Incentives and Their Application to Health Care. Health Services Research. 2015;50(6):2057-2089.
- **32.** State strategies to promote value-based payment through medicaid managed care: Final report. Needham, MA: Bailit Health; 2020.
- **33.** Liao JM, Navathe AS, Werner RM. The Impact of Medicare's Alternative Payment Models on the Value of Care. Annual Review of Public Health. 2020;41(1):551-565.
- **34.** Zuvekas SH, Cohen JW. Fee-For-Service, While Much Maligned, Remains The Dominant Payment Method For Physician Visits. Health Affairs. 2016;35(3):411-414.
- **35.** Khullar D, Safran DG. Using behavioral economics in provider payment to motivate improved quality, outcomes & cost: The Alternative Quality Contract. Healthcare. 2017;5(1-2):6-8.
- **36.** A path toward value based payment: Annual update. New York State Roadmap for Medicaid Payment Reform: New York Department of Health; 2019.
- **37.** Doran T, Maurer KA, Ryan AM. Impact of Provider Incentives on Quality and Value of Health Care. Annual Review of Public Health. 2017;38(1):449-465.
- **38.** Conrad DA. The Theory of Value-Based Payment Incentives and Their Application to Health Care. Health Services Research. 2015;50(S2):2057-2089.
- **39.** Kemper AR, Hostutler CA, Beck K, Fontanella CA, Bridge JA. Depression and Suicide-Risk Screening Results in Pediatric Primary Care. Pediatrics. 2021;148(1):e2021049999.
- **40.** Williams T, Yegian J. Bundled Payment: Learning From Our Failures. Health Affairs Forefront2014.
- **41.** Institute of Medicine. Crossing the quality chasm: a new health system for the 21st century. Washington, D.C.: Washington, D.C. : National Academy Press; 2001.
- **42.** Donabedian A. Evaluating the quality of medical care. The Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly. 1966;44(3):Suppl:166-206.
- 43. Donabedian A. The quality of care. How can it be assessed? JAMA. 1988;260(12):1743-1748.
- **44.** Smith T, Myers R, Sederer L, Berezin J. How Value-Based Payment Arrangements Should Measure Behavioral Health. Health Affairs2016.
- **45.** Stewart RE, Lareef I, Hadley TR, Mandell DS. Can We Pay for Performance in Behavioral Health Care? Psychiatric Services. 2017;68(2):109-111.
- **46.** Watkins K, Horvitz–Lennon M, Caldarone LB, et al. Developing Medical Record–Based Performance Indicators to Measure the Quality of Mental Healthcare. Journal for Healthcare Quality. 2011;33(1):49-67.

- **47.** Fortney JC, Unützer J, Wrenn G, et al. A Tipping Point for Measurement-Based Care. Psychiatric Services. 2017;68(2):179-188.
- **48.** Parikh A, Fristad MA, Axelson D, Krishna R. Evidence Base for Measurement-Based Care in Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America. 2020;29(4):587-599.
- **49.** Lewis CC, Boyd M, Puspitasari A, et al. Implementing Measurement-Based Care in Behavioral Health: A Review. JAMA Psychiatry. 2019;76(3):324-335.
- **50.** Jensen-Doss A, Lopez M, Hawley KM, Osterberg LD. Using evidence-based treatments: The experiences of youth providers working under a mandate. Professional Psychology: Research and Practice. 2009;40(4):417-424.
- **51.** Wadmann S, Johansen S, Lind A, Okkels Birk H, Hoeyer K. Analytical perspectives on performance-based management: an outline of theoretical assumptions in the existing literature. Health Economics, Policy and Law. 2013;8(4):511-527.
- **52.** Vaux A, Riedel, S. and Stewart, D. Modes of social support: The Social Support Behaviours (SS-B) Scale. (*Am. J. Comm. Psychol.* 1987;15(2):209–237.
- **53.** Walker SC, Sedlar G, Berliner L, et al. Advancing the state-level tracking of evidence-based practices: a case study. International Journal of Mental Health Systems. 2019;13(1):25.
- **54.** Accelerating and aligning population-based payment models: Patient Attribution: Population-Based Payment Work Group, Health Care Payment Learning & Action Network; 2016.
- **55.** Roiland R, Singletary E, Saunders RS, et al. Alternative payment models to support child health & development: How to design and implement new models: Duke Margolis Center for Health Policy; 2020.
- **56.** Martini R, Hilt R, Marx L, et al. Best Principles for Integration of Child Psychiatry into the Pediatric Health Home: American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry; 2012.
- 57. Foy JM, Green CM, Earls MF. Mental health competencies for pediatric practice. Pediatrics. 2019;144(5).
- **58.** McMillan JA, Land M, Leslie LK. Pediatric residency education and the behavioral and mental health crisis: A call to action. Pediatrics. 2017;139(1).
- **59.** Funk M, Dr W, Ivbijaro G. Integrating mental health into primary care: A global perspective. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2008.
- **60.** Haggerty RJ, Roghmann KJ, Pless IB. Child health and the community: Transaction Publishers; 1975.
- **61.** Horwitz SMC, Storfer-Isser A, Kerker BD, et al. Barriers to the Identification and Management of Psychosocial Problems: Changes From 2004 to 2013. Academic Pediatrics. 2015;15(6):613-620.
- **62.** American Academy of Pediatrics. AAP-AACAP-CHA Declaration of a National Emergency in Child and Adolescent Mental Health. 2021; <u>https://www.aap.org/en/advocacy/child-and-adolescent-healthy-mental-development/aap-aacap-cha-declaration-of-a-national-emergency-in-child-and-adolescent-mental-health/.</u>
- **63.** Bruner C, Counts NZ. The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) request for information (RFI) response: Some common themes. Alexandria, VA: Child and Family Policy Center and Mental Health America; 2017.
- **64.** Barrett KS, Record KL, Haime V. A state-led framework for value-based purchasing to incent integration. Healthcare. 2018;6(2):101-103.
- **65.** Mjåset C, Ikram U, Nagra NS, Feeley TW. Value-Based Health Care in Four Different Health Care Systems. *NEJM Catalyst Innovations in Care Delivery*. 2020;1(6):23.